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Happy New Year 2019! I hope everyone got a chance to take part in a 

tradition or celebration. Now let’s write down our bonsai new year’s 

resolutions. 

I am looking forward to the activities and events BSD has planned for 

this year. I hope you are excited about our new events, such as this 

month’s “Forest Planting” demonstration, and our “How to 

Photograph a Bonsai Tree” (likely in summer). Personally, regarding 

my favorite annual event, I am happy to share that we have dates set 

for our upcoming bonsai show, which will be March 2nd and 3rd at 

North Haven Gardens. Please mark your calendar, as we will need 

volunteer effort for set-up, staffing throughout the two days, and tear 

down on Sunday late afternoon. Have you started thinking about which 

of your trees might be show-ready this year? 

Remember that now is the time to renew your membership, which 

allows you to get discounted attendance at the LSBF Convention, 

which is the same as this year’s American Bonsai Society convention 

in Houston. Your BSD membership also allows you to attend the club 

dig in February. 

Also, I am interested in hearing from each of you about which program 

you are looking forward to, regardless of whether it is an already-

scheduled program or a hoped-for idea in your head. So, I would like 

to hear each member’s ideas and opinions. If there is a speaker you 

would like us to bring in, tell me. Let’s make 2019 a fun-filled year! 

Keep bringing your smiling faces and eagerness to learn, teach, and do 

the art of bonsai! 

Emily White 
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January  Program  
Forest Planting Demo  
9:00 AM to Noon, January  5 th  -  North Haven Gardens  

By Dave Schleser and Garrett Larson 

 

In our opinion, to the average viewer a well-done multi-tree bonsai 

planting can have a charm and a sense of place that can exceed that of 

even a show worthy single tree. Almost any species suitable for bonsai 

can be used, as well as 2 or more compatible species within the same 

planting. However, just planting a bunch of trees within the same 

container is no guarantee that the end result will be pleasing and natural 

in appearance. Poorly arranged, they frequently more resemble a tree 

farm or a weed patch than a naturally occurring grove or forest! 

 

By giving this presentation 

Garrett and I hope to provide 

information to help members in 

the selection, design and care of 

multi-tree bonsai compositions 

as well as increasing their 

enthusiasm for this style of 

bonsai. We will be using 

American hornbeams that we 

collected six years ago near 

Chapel Hill SC, plus layers and 

cutting from these trees. It has 

always puzzled me why this 

widespread American species, so 

eminently suited to bonsai 

culture, is generally neglected in the hobby while several of its non-

native relatives such as the Korean hornbeam are so popular. It should be 

noted that we will leave for a future presentation other styles of multi-

trunk bonsai, such as rafts and natural clumps growing from one root. 

 

  

 
January 18, 2019, Saikei construction 

class by Rodney Clemons, Houston, 

Texas 

January 19-20, 2019, Winter Silhouette, 

Arcadia, California 

February 5-14, 2019, 92nd Kokufu 

Bonsai Exhibition, Tokyo, Japan 

February 9-10, 2019, 20th Trophy , 

Genk, Belgium 

February 16 – 17, 2019, GSBF Bonsai 

Garden at Lake Merritt , Oakland, 

California 

February. 23 – 24, 2019, Bonsai-A-

Thon XXIII , San Marino, California 

April 11-14, 2019 Bonsai on the Bayou, 

Houston Texas 

May 17-20, 2019, 32nd AABC National 

Bonsai Convention, Mantra Bell City, 

Melbourne 

May 2-4, 2019, Omiya Bonsai Festival, 

Kita-ku, Saitama 

 

 

Events

Elsewhere

 

 
Saturday, January 5th 9am to noon 

Forest Planting Demo  

 

Saturday, February 2nd 9am to noon 

Study Group with Bonsai Smiths 

 

February Date TBD Club Dig 

 

Saturday, March 2nd 9am to noon 

Club Show Weekend 

Saturday, April 6th 9am to noon 

TBD 

 

Upcoming

Events
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January  Bonsai  
Tips and Advice  
By John Miller   

The next 5 weeks should be good for dormant oil and 

lime sulphur dormant sprays, especially so if you had 

any problem last year. Kill the over-wintering eggs, 

pupae, or adults. Be sure what you use is labeled for 

your species of tree and always follow label 

instructions carefully. 

 

It would be nice to be able to put your trees into 2 or 

3 groups--outdoor trees, indoor trees, flowering trees.  

But nature has not done anything so simple. Some 

outdoor trees survive a lot of cold and others want to 

go dormant but can’t have their roots frozen at all.  

Your job is to learn their foibles and work around 

them. 

 

In general, you start by knowing that deciduous trees 

will go dormant and stay that way until something 

awakens them. Some are temperature sensitive, they 

go dormant when the temp drops in the fall and 

awaken when they get warm.  These should be kept 

in a shady area to keep them cool. Others are sensitive 

in the change in day length: they go dormant when 

daylight gets short and will break buds when they 

sense the days getting longer. These are not so hard 

to care for. 

 

Evergreens do not go fully dormant. They slow their 

processes but still use sunlight and some nutrients. 

However they still need their roots protected to 

prevent alternate freezing and thawing. 

 

All outdoor trees, both deciduous and evergreen, 

need to have their soil moisture maintained and their 

roots protected from deep freezes. Since their sap 

flow is diminished, they cannot replace moisture lost 

to winds so they should be protected from a lot of 

wind. The plants can be protected by using ground 

heat to minimize the low and high temps. Set the pots 

on or in the ground and cover with mulch.  

 

For those with tropical, care at this time depends on 

your facilities for giving them heat and light, the two 

things usually in short supply in January. I merely try 

to keep mine alive with the greenhouse at 50 degrees.  

Be sure to monitor them for aphids and other 

problems. They do not get enough light to actively 

grow anyway. When the mame size shohin elms have 

had a month of dormancy, I bring them into the 

greenhouse before the temps get to the lower 

twenties. They respond by starting growth so I have 

them for ’soul food’ through January. 

 

Styling can be done at this time but no repotting 

unless you are going to keep the tree from freezing 

after that. Repotting initiates new root development 

which is usually not very hardy. 

 

A better approach would be to study one or two 

thoroughly each day making notes on what needs to 

be done. January is an excellent time to start any 

remodeling projects that may be necessary.  While the 

trees are dormant, you have a better view of the 

branch structure. Do any need to be moved or 

removed?  Do any coarse branches need to be cut 

back to a smaller side branch for refinement?  Do any 

long straight branches need wiring to give them 

motion? Does the tree really need a drastic redesign?  

You can also trim the twigs back while you have them 

there. You can also decide if that tree will need to be 

repotted this spring, is the present pot good or should 

you find a more appropriate pot for it. 

 

Indoor trees will be using more water to offset the 

lower humidity. Soil will also be losing water faster 

through its surface. Be sure to watch the indoor trees 

for insect problems. Most plant insects love a 

controlled atmosphere like the indoors. Spider mites 

seem to get the most attention here because they do 

great in a low humidity and the lack of foliage 

spraying. Scale can be an easily overlooked source of 

trouble. There is usually more severe problems with 

plants that have been kept outdoors in summer than 

brought in without any treatment. Indoor trees need 

to be fertilized regularly and will require periodic 

trimming as they continue to grow through the 

winter. 
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Tender or tropical trees that are kept indoors will be 

using more water to offset the lower humidity.  Soil 

will also be losing water faster through its surface.  Be 

sure to watch the indoor trees for insect problems.  

Most plant insects love a controlled atmosphere like 

the indoors.  Spider mites seem to get the most 

attention here because they do great in a low humidity 

and the lack of foliage spraying.  Scale can be an 

easily overlooked source of trouble.  The flat green 

kind can be hard to spot on the underside of leaves or 

tight against the stem.  Indoor trees need to be 

fertilized regularly and will require periodic trimming 

as they continue to grow through the winter. 

 

Warm greenhouses are much the same as indoors.  

However, most greenhouses are kept more humid.  

The higher humidity is to the liking of aphids and 

fungal diseases.  It may also result in your keeping 

the soil too moist with associated root problems.  Use 

you standard insect controls that you used last 

summer.  I use my organic foliar spray all winter.  

 

December  Program in Review  
Judging, whatõs all the Fuss?  
We had a very nice holiday party with a fun reminder of how we should think about 

examining and judging a bonsai as we start to get ready for our annual show. A big thanks 

to all who brought goodies to share, coffee, drinks, the plates, napkins and all the other stuff 

that goes into laying out such a nice breakfast spread.  

Sylvia Smith led the group with a presentation of the five generally accepted areas that we 

look at when we evaluate a tree for a show: 

1) The Trunk (1 – 10 points), 

2) The Roots (1 – 5 points), 

3) Ramification (1 – 5 points), 

4) Pot Selection (1 – 5 points), and  

5) Overall Display (1 – 5 points). 

As you can see, the trunk carries the most weight in terms of potential points.  Perhaps as you look at your collection, 

determine which tree(s) has the best trunk and begin to work from there.  Understanding the judging criteria makes us better 

bonsai people, so try to incorporate this into your thinking as you evaluate bonsai trees. 

  

Photos by Chris S. 



BSD NEWSLETTER  PAGE 5 
JANUARY 2019 

Bonsai Society of Dallas, P.O. Box 836922, Richardson, TX 75083-6922 • www.bonsaisocietyofdallas.com 

Bonsai on the Bayou - 2019  

An American Bonsai Summit   
What: a Bonsai convention jointly organized by the Houston Bonsai 

Society, the American Bonsai Society, and the Lone Star Bonsai Federation. 

When: April 11 – 14, 2019 

Where: Houston Marriott Westchase in Houston, TX. 

Website: http://houstonbonsaisociety.com/abs-convention/  

Facebook page: https://www.facebook.com/HoustonBonsai/  

Registration: https://www.eventbrite.com/e/bonsai-on-the-bayou-an-american-bonsai-summit-registration-

46918733194 

Featured Artists: Boonyarat Manakitivipart, Ryan Neil and Enrique Castano 

Joshua Roth Contest: the contest recognizes and promotes new bonsai talent in North America. The winner 

receives $1000 for use in study with a bonsai professional, and a check for $500. The runner up receives $500 in 

credit toward bonsai tools and supplies from the Joshua Roth catalog and a check for $500. 

Beginnerõs Bulletin Board 
There are no ódumbô questions when you are a beginner at any new endeavor.  However sometimes beginners are reluctant to ask a question in a 
monthly meeting.  Got a question?  Send it to Haiying at haiying_huang@yahoo. com  for an individual response. Your question may also appear 
anonymously here in a future issue so that others can learn.    

Question: I heard that Neem oil can be used as an organic pesticide. Can I use it on my Bonsai trees and what is the 

proper way to apply it? 

Answer by Diane:  Neem is one of several different brands of horticultural oil. 

Horticultural oil is an effective and ecologically friendly way to deal with harmful 

insects. Most found on the market are made from mineral oil, a refined petroleum 

product. There are also some made with vegetable oils, such as cottonseed and soybean 

oil. The oil is combined with an emulsifying agent so that it can be mixed with water and 

used as a spray. Most can be purchased either as a ready-to-use spray or from concentrate 

that you dilute with water and put in your own spray bottle. As with any purchased 

product, read all instructions carefully before applying it. You may also hear of sprays 

referred to as dormant oil, summer oil, or all-season oil. They are all in the same category 

of horticultural oil, with these variations usually referring to the concentration of oil 

content, dormant being the densest.   

Oils first became popular as a way to control pest problems on fruit trees. Fruit trees are pest prone but because they are 

grown for fruit consumption, toxic products are not suitable. Additionally they need to kill the bad bugs, but not the good 

ones that aid in pollination. An oil based insecticide was developed for use during the dormant season before the flower 

buds began to open. Hence the name 'dormant-oil'. The early versions contained heavier amounts of oil than are used 

today. As time passed and versions were tested it was determined that they could be just as effective in lighter 

concentrations. 

So how do they work?  Horticultural oil actually smothers insects, causing them to die. For this reason it needs to be 

sprayed directly on the insects and their eggs. Spraying once a week for a few weeks should take care of any eggs that 

hatch after the first spray. The pests you are targeting are aphids, spider mites, scale, caterpillar eggs, mealybugs, thrips, 

and whiteflies. It will kill the good insects too so try to remove any lady bugs or green lacewings so as not to harm them.  

Horticultural oil can be safely sprayed on most of our bonsai, except for buttonwoods. If in doubt, check with another 

club member. Apply the spray thoroughly, ensuring the underside of branches and leaves are coated as well as the trunk 

itself, as many tiny eggs are laid in the fissures of the bark. It can be applied throughout the year except for the cold winter 

months of the year. Ideally it should be applied either early in the morning or in the early evening, avoiding the hottest 

time of the day.   

 

http://houstonbonsaisociety.com/abs-convention/
https://www.facebook.com/HoustonBonsai/
https://www.eventbrite.com/e/bonsai-on-the-bayou-an-american-bonsai-summit-registration-46918733194
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January õs To -Do List  

This is a simple monthly checklist for those enthusiasts 
who have the knowledge and skill required to perform the 
tasks listed.  It is intended to tell you ówhatô to do, not óhow 
and whyò to do it.  Want to know more?  Send in any 
questions you might have or come to any monthly 
program to discuss further.   
 

All Species 

¶ Water as needed and keep from freezing  

Deciduous 

¶ Only repot trees whose leaf buds are beginning to swell; 

protect from freezing thereafter 

¶ Light pruning can be done now (use sealant); delay heavy 

pruning until spring 

Evergreen/Conifer 

¶ Repotting can begin now, but protect from freezing 

thereafter 

¶ Delay fertilization until 4 – 6 weeks after repotting  

Flowering/Fruit  

¶ Repotting can be done now while trees are still slightly 

dormant; avoid if currently in flower  

¶ Trimming should be done after flowering (use sealant); 

buds can be sacrificed every other year to achieve better 

ramification 

Tropical  

¶ Winter precautions still in effect – no repotting 

¶ Boost humidity if kept indoors 

 

Member News  
Got news to share?  Let us knowé.. 

If you have not already done so, please 
mail, or better yet, bring your 
membership dues to the next meeting. 
Please use the form at the end of the 
newsletter to ensure we have your 
information up to date.  Thanks! 

Tip  of the Month  
Build a Database  for  Your Bonsai Pots  
January is the start of the repotting season. Choosing the right 

Bonsai pot for your trees could be a daunting task. Hopefully 

you have a variety of Bonsai pots to choose from. Building a 

database for your pots could make the selection easier. First, take 

a picture of each pot and measure their dimensions, including 

the height, length, and width. Next, rate the pot’s masculinity; 

give a zero for the most feminine pots, and a 10 for the most 

masculine ones. Record this information as well as the shape, 

color, and texture of the port in an Excel file. Once you have the 

database for your Bonsai pots, all you need to do is to follow the 

suggestions described in the link of the month to pick the right 

pot for your tree.   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
The link below discusses how to select the 
right pot for a Bonsai tree. It discusses how 
to determine the styles of the tree and the 
port. It also provides some guidelines on how 
to select the correct pot size. Better yet, it 
shows pictures of a large variety of Bonsai 
pots, categorized in three groups: masculine, 
feminine, and cascade.  

https://kusamurabonsai.org/Articles/PotSelecti

on/ 

 

Link of the Month  

https://kusamurabonsai.org/Articles/PotSelection/
https://kusamurabonsai.org/Articles/PotSelection/
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www.bonsaismiths.net 

 

www.timeless-trees.com 

 

www.benttreebonsai.blogspot.com 

 

  

http://www.bonsaismiths.net/
http://www.timeless-trees.com/
http://www.benttreebonsai.blogspot.com/
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Place Your Ad Here!  
 

Business card size is $5.00 per month 

Half page size is $20.00 per month 

Full page size is $35.00 per month 

 

For more details contact: 

Bill Muto 
bmuto@aol.com 

 

mailto:bmuto@aol.com
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Bonsai Society of Dallas  
www.bonsaisocietyofdallas.com 

Membership Form 
 

Please mail to: 

Bonsai Society of Dallas 

P.O. Box 836922 

Richardson, TX  75083-6922 

 
Or bring to any club meeting 

Bonsai Society of Dallas meets on the first (1st) Saturday of each month. 

Time:  9:00 AM 

                              Place:  North Haven Garden Center 

                               7700 Northaven Road 

            Dallas, TX  
 

Name(s):  ______________________________________________________________________________ 

 

Address:  ______________________________________________________________________________ 

 

City: ________________________________  State:  ___________________   Zip:  ___________________ 

 

Telephone:  _________________________    E-mail:  ___________________________________________ 

 

Date:  ______________________________ 

 

Ä New Membership Ä Individual Membership:  $30.00 

 

Ä Renewal Membership Ä Joint Membership:  $35.00 

 

 

 

 

 

Ä Include me in the membership roster Ä Exclude me from the membership roster 

 

Do Not Cut:  For Treasurer Use 

Member Receipt 

        

      Name:  ________________________________________ Membership Year _____________________________ 

 

     Amount Paid:   ______________    Date:  ___________________      Received By:  _________________________ 

 

For the convenience of our membership a roster is published for members only in March of each year.  

Please check the appropriate box if you do not wish to be included 


